


























 AN ORDER REQUESTING A TRANSFER FROM SOLID LANDFILL 

SURPLUS/RETAINED EARNINGS TO FUND FY22 REVENUE BUDGET. 

 

ORDERED: 
 
 That there be and is hereby transfer the sum of Seventy-Nine Thousand Two 

Hundred Dollars and 00/100 ($79,200) from Landfill Surplus/Retained Earnings to Fund 

FY22 Revenue Budget. 
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              CITY OF GARDNER - EXECUTIVE DEPARTMENT 

   Mayor Michael J. Nicholson, J.D. 
 

 

                         
May 24, 2021 

 

 

Hon. Elizabeth J. Kazinskas, Council President  

 And City Councilors 

Gardner City Hall, Rm 121 

95 Pleasant St 

Gardner, MA 01440 

 

RE: Fiscal Year 2022 Operating Budget 

 

 

Dear Madam President and Councilors,  

 

I hereby submit my Fiscal Year 2022 Operating Budget for the City of Gardner.  

 

Fiscal Year 2022 Budget by functional area: 

 
 

 

SCHOOL EXPENSES, 
$24,819,828 

ENTERPRISE FUNDS, 
$9,901,437 

GENERAL 
GOVERNMENT, 

$27,214,702 

INDIRECT SCHOOL 
SPENDING, $8,761,064 

FY 2022 Budget
$70,697,032



FY 2022 General Government by Functional Area: 

 

 
FY 2022 Budget Compared to FY 2021 Budget: 

 

 
 

 

 

 

ASSESSMENTS, 
$2,207,421 

SALARIES, 
$12,906,273.76 

EXPENSES, 
$5,459,845 

PENSION/DEB/INS, 
$17,609,648 

FY 2022 General Government Budget
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FY 2022 Notable Revenue Changes: 

 
 

 

 

FY 2022 Notable Operating Expense Changes: 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

2.5% TAX LEVY 
INCREASE, $732,850 

NEW GROWTH, 
$150,000 

MOTOR VEHICLE 
EXCISE , $63,105 

AMBULANCE, 
$20,000 

ROOM OCCUPANCY 
TAX                                           

, $(65,000)

MEDICAID REIMB 
REVENUE                                       

, $(152,610)
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EMPLOYEE BENEFITS, 
$319,766 

PENSION BENEFITS, 
$376,935 

SOFTWARE/SERVICE/
LISC RENEWAL, 

$16,100 
VETERANS BENEFITS, 

$(125,000)

TERMINATION 
LEAVE, $(106,883)
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The FY 2022 Budget proposal contains the following position additions/changes: 

 

1. A Cost of Living Adjustment (COLA) for all non-union positions. Please note that during 

the upcoming Fiscal Year, the City will be entering into negotiations with eight (8) of our 

collective bargaining units – Patrol Officers, Superior Police Officers, Dispatchers, 

Firefighters, Animal Control Officers, City Hall Staff, DPW Foremen, and DPW 

Laborers. This is because due to the financial uncertainty that came with the COVID-19 

Pandemic last fiscal year, we only negotiated one (1) year contracts with Patrol Officers, 

Superior Police Officers, Dispatchers, and City Hall Staff. We will be negotiating two (2) 

year contracts this year to get us back onto our staggered schedules for these collective 

bargaining units.  

2. The reinstatement of a full educational incentive for our police force. This was negotiated 

with our two (2) police unions to help ensure that we have an educated police force by 

providing an incentive for our officers to continue their collegiate education and be able 

to draw in more applicants from collegiate programs, such as the 4+1 Criminal Justice 

Masters Program at Fitchburg State University.  

3. Adds an additional two (2) staff members to our water department in order to fully 

comply with the Federal Mandates related to monitoring as part of the MS4 Stormwater 

Management regulations. 

4. The Information Technology Director Salary line item is now being fully funded on the 

City side rather than split between the City and the School Department. Due to the large 

number of increased computer devices and technological equipment that has occurred 

over the past few years – particularly during the pandemic – this helps ensure that both 

City offices and the School Department have a full time director to oversee any 

technological issues or programs that may now arise.  

 

While the Governor has announced the full reopening of the Commonwealth’s economy and our 

revenue did not decline as much as anticipated due to the COVID-19 pandemic, we are still 

cautious in our revenue projections and expenditure proposals as we move forward. This 

balanced budget reflects our conservative approach in ensuring that the City does not have to 

deal with a financial bubble in the future due to pandemic related issues.  

 

This is the main reason why we are continuing with our practice of not appropriating free cash as 

a source of budgetary revenue. While allowed, it is inadvisable to to use one-time revenue, such 

as free cash, to fund continuing operations. Doing so would create a structural deficit in the 

budget in which we fund operations with funding that we may not have the following year and 

would have to be dealt with later. 

 

We are also funding our schools over Minimum Net School Spending (“MNSS”) for the fifth 

(5th) year in a row. One change in this is that the Commonwealth has announced that they are 

supplanting Chapter 70 aid with funding from the Elementary and Secondary School Emergency 

Relief (“ESSER”) grant funds.  This resulted in an increase in Chapter 70 aid of just over 

$68,000 rather than our usual $1 million increase. The difference is to be made up with the 

ESSER Grant that the City has been awarded for the next three years. During that time period, 

the Commonwealth will look to bring Chapter 70 funding back up to where it was projected to 

be prior to the pandemic. In the meantime, we will also be monitoring our funding structure to 



make sure that we have a contingency plan in place should there be any unforeseen 

circumstances that arise as part of the State’s funding plan. This is why the amount over MNSS 

in this proposal is less than last year’s amount, due to funding being reallocated from over net 

school spending to the regular required minimum spending line item.  

 

Respectfully Submitted,  

 

 
Michael J. Nicholson, JD  

Mayor, City of Gardner  
















































































